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Executive Director’s Report to the Colorado River 

Board of California 

 
May 10, 2017 

 

 

ADMINISTRATION 
 

Minutes of the April 12, 2017 Meeting of the Colorado River Board 

 

 A draft of the Minutes from the April 12th Board meeting has been prepared and included in 

the Board folder for Board member and agency review and proposed adoption during the Board 

meeting. 

 

Fiscal-Year 2017/2018 Proposed Budgets for the Colorado River Board of California, Six Agency 

Committee and Colorado River Authority 

 

 Included within the Board folder materials, for informational purposes, are the proposed 

Fiscal-Year 2017/2018 budgets for the Colorado River Board of California, the Six Agency 

Committee and the Colorado River Authority.  The proposed budgets for these entities include the 

following: 

 

▪ Governor’s Budget for the Colorado River Board of California $2,141,000; 

▪ Proposed Six Agency Committee Contributions $2,100,000; and 

▪ Proposed Colorado River Authority Contributions $50,000. 

 

The final FY-2017/2018 budgets for the Colorado River Board of California, Six Agency 

Committee and the Colorado River Authority will be presented for Board approval and adoption at 

its June 14, 2017, regularly scheduled meeting. 

 

 

COLORADO RIVER BASIN WATER REPORT 
 

 As of May 1, 2017, the water surface elevation at Lake Mead was 1,084.89 feet with 10.42 

million acre-feet of storage, or 40% of capacity. The water surface elevation at Lake Powell was 

3,604.14 feet with 12.15 million acre-feet of storage, or 50% of capacity. As of April 30, 2017, the 

total system storage was 30.44 million acre-feet, which is 51% of capacity, and approximately 1.8 

million acre-feet more than this time last year. As of May 2, 2017, the Upper Colorado River basin 

reservoirs, excluding Lake Powell, ranged from 35% of capacity at Fontenelle in Wyoming, 82% of 

capacity at Flaming Gorge in Wyoming and Utah, 93% of capacity at Morrow Point and 79% of 

capacity at Blue Mesa in Colorado, and 94% of capacity at Navajo in New Mexico.  

 

On April 17, 2017, the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation (Reclamation) conducted a webinar to 

review the results of the April 24-Month Study. Reclamation reported that the unregulated inflow 

forecast for April to July 2017 is 9.3 million acre-feet, or 130% of average. The current Water Year 
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(WY) 2017 forecast is 13.47 million acre feet, or 124% of average.  Reclamation reported that the 

WY 2017 release from Lake Powell is 9.0 million acre-feet.  For WY 2018, the April 24 Month Study 

projects the most probable, maximum and minimum releases for Lake Powell to be 11.46 million 

acre-feet, 14.4 million acre-feet, and 9.0 million acre-feet, respectively.  

 

On April 28, 2017, Reclamation released the results of the April Colorado River Simulation 

System (CRSS) and Mid-Term Operations Model (MTOM).  The MTOM results projected that Lake 

Powell’s elevation on December 31, 2017, would range from 3,613.88 feet to 3,675.10 feet and Lake 

Mead’s elevation would range from 1,076.44 feet and 1,086.13 feet.  Finally, the April CRSS run, 

which simulates years 2018 through 2026, projects a zero chance for a Lower Basin shortage in 2018, 

but a 31%, 32%, 34% and 39% chance of shortage in 2019, 2020, 2021 and 2022, respectively as 

portrayed in Figure 1, below. 

 

 

 

Figure 1—Percent of Traces with Event or System Condition, April 2017 CRSS/MTOM, U.S. 

Bureau of Reclamation 

 

 

On May 5, 2017, the Colorado Basin River Forecast Center (CBRFC) conducted its last 

scheduled webinar of the season to review the water supply conditions and forecast.  In April, 

precipitation was below normal across much of the Basin, with some above normal precipitation in 

the Upper Green and Yampa/White subbasins. In March, there was significant snow melt due to above 

normal temperatures, but the snowpack recovered at the end of March. Snow melt continued in April 

with a slight recovery at the end of April. The snowmelt has led to above average stream flows.  High 

runoff volumes are expected in the Green River, Duchense River and Gunnison River subbasins as 
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these regions still contain significant snowpack. The May forecast looks typical with the potential for 

series of storms with dry and warm periods in between.  The CBRFC noted that streamflow runoff 

and potential for flooding may become an issue due to the combination of snowmelt and rain events 

that may occur in May.  

 

   

COLORADO RIVER BASIN PROGRAM REPORTS 
 

Status of Minute 32x and the U.S. Drought Contingency Planning Process 

 

As has been reported at recent Board meetings, a near-final draft of Minute 32x (M32x) was 

developed in late-2016 by U.S. and Mexican representatives of the Minute Negotiating Group using 

input from the binational workgroups on Hydrology, Salinity, Flow Variability, Environmental 

Flows, Binational Projects, and the All-American Canal Turnout.  As the Board is aware, it was not 

possible to complete and execute the new Minute prior to the change in the new U.S. federal 

Administration on January 20, 2017, in part because implementation issues were still under discussion 

between the Upper Basin and Lower Basin and the necessary domestic implementation agreements 

had not been finalized. 

   

The Basin States continue to work with Reclamation and the U.S. Section of the International 

Boundary and Water Commission (IBWC) to develop final drafts of the various domestic agreements 

that would be required for the execution and implementation M32x.  These domestic agreements 

build upon those utilized to support the implementation of Minute 319 and include: (1) an 

Implementation Memorandum of Agreement; (2) Interim Operating Agreement; (3) Binational 

Intentionally Created Surplus Forbearance Agreement; and (4) a Contributed Funds Agreement.   

 

The Minute 32x U.S. Technical Team representatives (i.e., Basin States, Reclamation and 

IBWC) held a very productive discussion and domestic agreements drafting exercise on May 2-3, 

2017, in Las Vegas, Nevada.  The starting assumptions for the workshop included the following: 

 

1. Consistent with the Basin States direction on March 8th, the U.S. Technical Team would 

prioritize finalizing M32x over the next few months (i.e., the target is the August-September 

timeframe) and recognized that finalizing the domestic Drought Contingency Plan (DCP) 

would take longer; and 

 

2. Also, consistent with the Basin States discussion on March 8th, the U.S. Technical Team would 

use a DCP "Companion Agreement" among the seven States and DOI to set out an agreement 

on a consensus path to finalization and congressional approval of the Lower Basin DCP.  

 

In light of these assumptions, the U.S. Technical Team developed a concept and implementing 

language for M32x and the key domestic implementing agreement that all seven states, DOI and 

USIBWC would sign (i.e., the M32x domestic MOA).   The U.S. Technical Team developed a 

proposed path forward that addresses the “contingency” aspect of the domestic DCP and triggering 

the implementation of the Mexican Water Scarcity Contingency Plan (WSCP).  The proposed 

solution would have the Secretary of the Interior inform the U.S. IBWC Commissioner that the 

Mexican WSCP would become effective only after full execution of the Basin States DCP 

Companion Agreement and effectiveness of the Lower Basin DCP.  In this way, the provisions of 
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M32x, the MOA and the DCP Companion Agreement would all work together to protect the interests 

of the States by clearly establishing the actions necessary to trigger the Mexican WSCP element of 

M32x. 

 

In other words, by carefully crafting language in Section IV of the draft M32x, Section 13 of 

the MOA and in the DCP’s Companion Agreement that address the notion of federal legislation 

authorizing implementation of a DCP and the reservation of rights issues, etc., it can provide certainty 

to the U.S. participants about the mechanism and process for activating the Mexican WSCP upon 

implementation of a consensus-based U.S. domestic DCP (specifically, the Lower Basin 

DCP).   Essentially, this means that while the Lower Basin DCP itself may not be ready to go at the 

same time as M32x execution, a finalized DCP Companion Agreement would be executed at the same 

time—or shortly thereafter—as all of the M32x domestic agreements. The timing of the DCP 

Companion Agreement would not need to precede execution of Minute 32X, but its finalization would 

be required afterwards.  This process is graphically portrayed in Figure 2, below. 

 

 

 

 

Figure 2—Timing/Sequencing of Minute 32x and the Lower Basin Drought Contingency Plan 

Implementation 
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Finally, staff from the U.S. IBWC indicated that it has had recent communication from the 

Mexican Section of the International Boundary and Water Commission (CILA) and that the Mexican 

federal government is fully prepared to execute M32x as soon as the U.S. indicates that it is ready to 

move forward.  Mexico has also reported that it has identified a suite of projects that will facilitate 

the transfer of the Minute 319 Intentionally Created Mexican Allocation (ICMA) to the United States 

as Binational Intentionally Created Surplus, and that the U.S. IBWC will then transfer the funds 

associated with the U.S. contributions for those projects. 

 

Draft 2016 Water Use & Accounting Report Preparation 

 

 Reclamation’s Lower Colorado Region Water Use and Verification Group distributed the 

second draft of the proposed 2016 Colorado River Accounting and Water Use Report on April 28th 

for review by agencies. Reclamation would appreciate receiving any comments on this second draft 

by the close of business, Monday, May 8, 2017.  Reclamation will incorporate comments as 

appropriate and plans to publish the final 2016 Colorado River Accounting and Water Use Report on 

May 15th.  As with the first draft of the report, Reclamation also cautioned that all values in the second 

draft of the report are considered provisional until verified and published in the final report; and based 

upon comments received, resolution of outstanding issues and Reclamation's final quality-control 

checking of the data, some values and footnotes may change between this and the final report.  As in 

the past, Board staff continue to coordinate with member agencies in developing comment responses 

for submittal to Reclamation’s Water Use and Verification Group. 
 

Colorado River Basin Salinity Control Program 

 

Paradox Valley Unit Well Replacement EIS Process 

 

On April 12th, Reclamation held a Paradox Valley Unit EIS Cooperating Agencies meeting to 

provide an update on the status of the EIS alternatives investigations and studies. The EIS schedule 

remains the same as reported at the last Cooperating Agencies meeting in June 2016, with the Draft 

EIS in November 2018, Final EIS in July 2019, and a Record of Decision expected in September 

2019.  

 

Reclamation continues to work on the development of the alternative studies and impact 

analysis.  For the potential second well alternative, Reclamation has narrowed down the site to two 

locations, with one near the existing brine injection facility site and the other located on top of the 

Monogram Mesa. Reclamation will review the finalized Drilling Feasibility Study report that is due 

in May, which will present the results of feasibility of drilling at various sites. For the evaporation 

pond alternative, three sites were selected for further consideration in the EIS during the last 

Cooperating Agencies meeting in June 2016. Reclamation discussed various considerations for these 

sites and identified the BLM site as the location Reclamation will carry forward through the EIS. The 

site would include evaporation ponds, a hydrogen sulfide treatment facility, and permanent storage. 

A freshwater pond would be built near the site to assist in the ecological management of the area.  

 

For the brine crystallization (a.k.a., “zero liquid discharge”) alternative, Reclamation is in the 

process of reviewing proposals to a Funding Opportunity Announcement. The selected contractor(s) 

is expected to have final reports and a 30% design proposal by the end of this calendar year. 

Reclamation expects that they would be able to stay within the current EIS schedule, including 
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potentially having limited time for a demonstration project.  

 

The reports for the EIS alternative studies, including those completed by its contractor for the 

evaporation pond alternative, can be found on Reclamation’s Paradox EIS webpage: 

https://www.usbr.gov/uc/wcao/progact/paradox/index.html. 

 

Reclamation’s Basinwide Program Update 

 

Reclamation has announced that the FY-2017 Funding Opportunity Announcement (FOA) 

will be released on August 14, 2017. Through the FOA, Reclamation is requesting applications for 

projects that would reduce salt-loading of the Colorado River system. Reclamation will hold public 

workshop sessions in late-June to help potential applicants understand the requirements of the FOA. 

FOA workshops will be held in August, with an application submission deadline of November 14, 

2017. 

 

Salinity Control Program Appropriations Testimony  
 

The Board has submitted written testimony to House and Senate subcommittees in support of 

proposed federal appropriations for Fiscal-Year 2018 associated with continuation of the Colorado 

River Basin Salinity Control Program.  The written testimony was directed at supporting the U.S. 

Department of Agriculture’s Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) Environmental 

Quality Incentives Program (EQIP), Reclamation’s Basinwide Program and the Bureau of Land 

Management’s salinity control efforts under the Soil, Water and Air Program. The testimony was 

prepared pursuant to the funding levels adopted by the Forum and the Advisory Council during the 

fall 2016 meetings. The funding requests for FY-2018 are $15.9 million for the NRCS EQIP; $10.3 

million for Reclamation’s Basinwide Program; and $1.5 million for BLM’s salinity-specific projects. 

Copies of the Board’s written testimony have been included in the Board folder. 

 

Salinity Control Forum Work Group Meeting Update 

 

The Forum’s Work Group met on April 19-20 in Salt Lake City, Utah to complete the draft 

2017 Triennial Review to be submitted to the Forum for its final review and approval at the June 

meeting. Some of the updates include a map showing salinity impact areas and an updated Salinity 

Economic Impact Model technical appendix that estimates the economic impacts incurred in 

metropolitan and agricultural areas in the Lower Colorado River basin.  
 

 Finally, the Forum, its Work Group, and the Advisory Council will be meeting on June 7-9 at 

the Jackson Lake Lodge in Grand Teton National Park, Wyoming. 

 

 

Glen Canyon Dam Adaptive Management Program 

 

 The Glen Canyon Dam Adaptive Management Program’s (AMP) Technical Work Group 

(TWG) met in Phoenix, Arizona, on May 20-21 to review the first draft of the Reclamation and the 

Grand Canyon Monitoring and Research Center (GCMRC) portions of the AMP triennial budget for 

Fiscal Years 2018-2020.  This is the first triennial budget period following the Record of Decision in 

mid-December 2016 for the Long-Term Experimental and Management Plan.  Reclamation’s portion 

of the proposed AMP annual budget is slightly more than $2 million, while the GCMRC’s portion of 

https://www.usbr.gov/uc/wcao/progact/paradox/index.html
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the proposed annual budget is just under $12 million.  Both proposed budgets will need to be pared 

down before being finalized later this summer, as the available annual AMP funding is just over $11 

million. 

                

Lower Colorado River Multi-Species Conservation Program 
 

The Steering Committee of the Lower Colorado River Multi-Species Conservation Program 

(LCR MSCP) met April 25-26 in Las Vegas, Nevada. On April 25th, members of the steering 

committee visited the Mohave Valley Conservation Area, near Needles, California. This new 

conservation area is currently under construction and is expected to be completed in late-2018 or 

early-2019. The 50-acre backwater will be connected to the river and provide habitat for endangered 

fish, some marsh and riparian habitat as well as recreational opportunities.  

  

The Steering Committee received an overview of FY-2016 accomplishments and 

expenditures at the meeting, shown below in Figure 3, below. Total program costs for FY-2016 were 

$29.7 million, slightly less than the $30.7 million budgeted. The majority of the budget went to 

conservation area development and management. FY-2016 restoration accomplishments include the 

acquisition of the Planet Ranch property on the Bill Williams River, lease of the Mohave Valley 

Conservation Area, and continued planting at the Cibola Valley Conservation Area (CVCA) and 

Cibola National Wildlife Refuge (CNWR) Unit #1. 

   

 

Figure 3—Fiscal-Year 2016 LCR MSCP Program Expenditures 
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Native fish stocking of razorback sucker was in line with FY-2016 targets, although bonytail 

stocking targets were not met. Razorback sucker spawning was documented once again in Lake Mead, 

with larvae being contacted at three different sites. Razorback sucker population estimates also 

increased in several reaches of the river. Razorback sucker, bonytail, and flannelmouth sucker were 

all contacted in the program’s Big Bend Conservation Area in 2016. Fisheries researchers are also 

working to determine how best to stock native fish and how to limit predation by birds and nonnative 

fish. 

 

Post-development monitoring of LCR MSCP conservation areas recorded multiple covered 

species at every site. 56 yellow-billed cuckoo territories and 46 nests were confirmed at LCR MSCP 

conservation areas in FY-2016, with the majority at the Palo Verde Ecological Reserve (PVER). 

However, detections are spreading to other conservation areas in the region, including the CNWR 

Unit #1 and CVCA. Additionally, a resident southwestern willow flycatcher was recorded at PVER. 

Yuma Clapper Rails were also detected at LCR MSCP areas including Beal Lake, Hart Mine Marsh, 

and Yuma East Wetlands.  

  

The Steering Committee also discussed the addition of the northern Mexican gartersnake to 

the program as a covered species. A resolution which would formally add the species has been drafted 

and will come before the Steering Committee at its June teleconference meeting. A letter informing 

all LCR MSCP signatories of the potential action will be sent out within the next month. 

Reclamation’s LCR MSCP staff also reported that an outbreak of the ich parasite at the USFWS 

Willow Beach National Fish Hatchery resulted in the death of approximately 33,000 razorback 

suckers that were being raised by the program for release into the Lower Colorado River. It is 

uncertain how the parasite was introduced into the hatchery, but its quick spread and limited treatment 

options led to significant mortality, including the complete loss of several year classes of fish. The 

loss of these fish will result in revised fish stocking plans for the next several years, and the program 

is implementing preventative measures to avoid future outbreaks. 

 

The LCR MSCP Work Group will be hosted by the San Diego County Water Authority on 

May 10-11 in San Diego, California, to discuss the FY-2018 budget and work plan and review the 

FY-2017 Accomplishments Report, which will be released in June along with the accomplishment 

report for the current and previous year's activities. The Steering Committee will meet June 28th, via 

teleconference, to approve the proposed FY-2018 budget and work plan. 

 

  

GENERAL ANNOUNCEMENTS & UPDATES 
   

Washington D.C. Updates 

Confirmation of U.S. Department of Agriculture Secretary Perdue 

On April 24th, the U.S. Senate confirmed Sonny Perdue as Agriculture secretary, putting in 

place one of President Trump's last Cabinet picks. Perdue was confirmed on an 87-11 vote.  Senators 

opposing the nomination included California’s U.S. Senator Kamala Harris. 
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Fiscal-Year 2017 Omnibus Appropriations Bill 

On May 4th, the Senate cleared the FY-2017 Omnibus Appropriations bill with bipartisan 

support, 79-18, and with no Democrats opposing the legislation. The House approved the bill the day 

before, 319-118. President Trump signed the appropriations bill into law on May 5th, thus averting a 

government shutdown. 

The bill, the first major piece of legislation to move this year, funds nearly all of the 

government and rejects the steep cuts sought by the administration for U.S. Environmental Protection 

Agency, renewable energy programs and climate science. The $1 trillion spending package would 

provide $12.3 billion for the Department of the Interior, $42 million more than enacted levels, for the 

remaining five months of Fiscal-Year 2017, which ends September 30th. 

Confirmation Process for Deputy Secretary of Interior Nominee, David Bernhardt  

Senate Energy and Natural Resources Chairman, Senator Lisa Murkowski, told reporters this 

week that she is aiming to hold a confirmation hearing in mid-May for Mr. David Bernhardt, the 

President’s nominee for deputy Interior secretary. Mr. Bernhardt, a Colorado native, is a lobbyist and 

former George W. Bush administration official.  He most recently worked as a lawyer chairing the 

natural resource law practice at law firm Brownstein Hyatt Farber Schreck, LLP. Mr. Bernhardt 

helped lead Trump's Interior transition team and lobbied for legislative changes regarding 

Reclamation’s implementation of endangered species protections in the Sacramento-San Joaquin Bay 

Delta. 

In 2006, Mr. Bernhardt was unanimously confirmed by the United States Senate to serve as 

the Solicitor of the Department of the Interior. Prior to serving as Solicitor, he held several high-level 

positions with the Interior including: Deputy Solicitor, Deputy Chief of Staff, Counselor to the 

Secretary of the Interior, and Director of the Office of Congressional and Legislative Affairs. 

As Solicitor, Mr. Bernhardt was the Chief Legal Officer and third ranking official for the U.S. 

Department of the Interior. He provided advice and counsel on a wide range of legal and policy 

matters to each of the agencies that make up the Department of the Interior.  

Senate Energy and Natural Resources Water and Power Subcommittee Hearing 

The Senate Committee on Energy and Natural Resources’ Water and Power Subcommittee 

will hold a legislative hearing on Wednesday May 10th. The purpose of the hearing is to receive 

testimony on the following bills: 

• S. 440, to establish a procedure for the conveyance of certain federal property around the 

Dickinson Reservoir in the State of North Dakota; 

• S. 677, the Water Supply Permitting Coordination Act;            

• S. 685, the Clean Water for Rural Communities; 

• S. 930, the Western Area Power Administration Transparency Act; 

• S. 1012, the New Mexico Drought Preparedness Act; 
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• S. 1029, to amend the Public Utility Regulatory Policies Act of 1978 to exempt certain small 

hydroelectric power projects that are applying for relicensing under the Federal Power Act 

from the licensing requirements of that Act; and 

• S. 1030, to require the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission to submit to Congress a report 

on certain hydropower projects. 

Colorado River Hydrology Research Symposium—May 22-23, 2017 

 

For your information, on May 23-24, the Southern Nevada Water Authority (SNWA) will be 

hosting a Hydrology Research Symposium to facilitate a dialogue between agency technical staff, 

water managers and Colorado River researchers to discuss the latest scientific research and findings 

in the fields of hydrology, climate science, and modeling. Invitations to attend and participate in the 

symposium have been sent out, and if additional space becomes available there may be a few more 

openings for California member agency technical staff that may be interested in attending the 

symposium and workshop. 

 

 

  

 

Christopher S. Harris  

Executive Director 


